
 

Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service 
490 Dutton Drive, Unite 5C 
Waterloo, Ontario  N2L 6H7 

1-800-378-2524  or (519) 884-3810 
www.canadianmennonite.org 

 
 
 
 
 

Annual Report 
For the year 2016 

 
 
 
 

Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service 
46th Annual Meeting 

 
Saturday, April 22, 2014, 4:00 p.m. 

At First Mennonite Church, Kitchener, ON 
 
 
 
 

 
 
1. Agenda for the 2016 Annual Meeting 

2. Minutes of the 2015 Annual Meeting 

3. Report from the Board Chair 

4. Report from the Editor/Publisher 

5. Auditor’s Report 

6. Audited Financial Statements 

7. Board Member and Staff List 



2016	CMPS	Annual	Report,	Page	2	
	

 

46th Annual Meeting of 
CANADIAN MENNONITE PUBLISHING SERVICE 

Saturday, April 22, 2017, 4:00 p.m. 
First Mennonite Church, Kitchener, Ontario 

 
 

Agenda 
 

 
1. List of members of the corporation 

- Linda Matties, Secretary, CMPS 

2. Items requiring actions by CMPS members: 
a) Acceptance of 2016 financial statements 
b) Appointment of auditor for 2017 
c) Elections of CMPS board members – Ally Siebert, Ottawa, Ontario 

3. Other business and discussion 

4. Adjournment 

 

The CMPS 2016 Annual Report contains board, editorial and circulation reports as well as 
audited financial statements for 2016. 

 
The CMPS annual banquet followed at Floradale Mennonite Church at 6:00 p.m. 
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CANADIAN MENNONITE PUBLISHING SERVICE 
Annual Members Meeting Minutes 

April 23, 2016, 4:00 pm 
at Rosthern Mennonite Church 

3016th Street, Rosthern  SK  S0K 3R0  tel:  306-232-5484 
	
	

1. Members Present:  CMPS Board directors representing MC Canada, MCBC, MC Alberta, 
MC Saskatchewan, MC Manitoba, MCEC, Dick Benner (staff), and Naomi Unger 

2. Moved by Henry Krause / Seconded by Kuen Yee / Carried that the financial statements 
for 2015 be accepted as circulated. 

3. Moved by Ken Reddig / Seconded by Tim Reimer / Carried that BDO be appointed as the 
auditors for Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service in 2016. 

4. Nominations report: Alley Siebert, whose biography was circulated, has been nominated 
by the Nominations Committee as a board member for CMPS. This motion was carried. 

5. Dick Benner reported briefly about the readership survey that was done during the past 
year. There was a brief discussion about the survey findings. 

 
Adjournment 
	

Minutes recorded by Linda Matties 
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2016 Chairperson’s Report  

2016 has been an exciting and challenging year for Canadian Mennonite, which has included 
some significant changes, a new fundraising initiative and the continued publication and online 
presence of an excellent magazine. 
 
This year saw the retirement of Dick Benner, who was the Publisher/Editor for more than 7 years.  
We have very much appreciated his good work with CM and the initiatives he implemented.  We 
have valued his work in the groundwork he laid in setting up the Friesen Legacy Fund.  We are 
grateful that the fiscal year ended with a surplus, a significant change over the previous year. 
 
We are grateful for the coming on staff of Tobi Thiessen as publisher and are thankful that she 
has taken on this role and look forward to her work at CM.  We are also very pleased that Ginny 
Hostetler has agree to take on the role of Executive Editor and to move into a full-time position 
with CM.  Her expertise and interest in working with social media and an online presence for the 
magazine is appreciated as we move into a future that has new possibilities and potentials.  
 
I want to recognize the good work the search committee did as they worked at discerning the best 
way forward and next steps for the future of CM.  Separating the position into two roles is a new 
initiative and we look forward to working with this model in the next two years as we negotiate 
significant changes in the landscape of the Mennonite church in Canada and CM’s role in it.  
 
As chair I also want to acknowledge the work that the executive and the whole board has done 
this past year.  There was a need to have more meetings than in the past because of a number of 
factors that included: 

- A search for a new Editor and Publisher; 
- The ending of the CMPS covenant with the area churches and MC Canada and the 

need to renew for one more year; 
- Ongoing relationship building with the area churches, the national church and our 

constituency that we agreed to work on at last year’s AGM.  
 
As we look to the work we need to do as a board in the coming year we recognize that there are 
some significant challenges as well as opportunities before us: 

- We do not yet know what the implementation of the Future Directions resolutions will 
mean for CMPS’s relationship with the area churches; 

- We will also continue to be at work discerning how best to position CM in the 
changing landscape of the print and digital/social media world; 

- It will be important to continue to find ways to build relationships with the Mennonite 
church across Canada especially with those who no longer read CM and with younger 
readers 

  
I am optimistic that we can meet these challenges as Canadian Mennonite has in the past and that 
with the excellent staff we have and a strong commitment to work with and for our church, that 
Canadian Mennonite will continue to thrive and make a significant contribution to the life of our 
churches across Canada. 

—Henry Krause 
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2016 Editor/Publisher Report 

Finances 
Through the two disciplines of cutting costs and increasing income, we have managed to end the 
year with a $8,584 surplus. Factors contributing to the lower costs were reducing the number of 
pages per issue to 32 (reducing both printing and postage costs by $12,666), less travel to Area 
Church Gatherings, less pay for an interim administrative assistant in head office salaries—
saving another $8,310.  The increased income came from a larger-than-expected government 
grant of $228,821, my setting up the Ted Friesen Legacy Fund and having the Friesen family 
donate $50,000 over five years and the Friesen Corp, donating another $25,000 over three years.  
I then used that major donation to incentivize donors to our fall fund drive, which gave us a 
record $99,130 (both spring and fall drives).  These gifts came from 835 individual donors, 45 of 
whom were new this year.  We are grateful for this outpouring of financial support at a crucial 
time when one of our Publishing Partners—MC Canada—had to reduce its share of the Every 
Home Plan.  Their contribution was down by $8,225 for 2016. 

Editorial highlights 
With the cutback in the number of pages per issue to reduce printing costs, Canadian Mennonite 
carried 916 articles compared to 1,043 in 2015. This year there were 32 pages per issue in all but 
three issues.   

Of the five regional correspondents providing that content was David Rogalsky (Eastern Canada) 
with 70 articles; Aaron Epp (Young Voices) with 41; Donna Schulz (Saskatchewan) with 40; 
Amy Dueckman (British Columbia) with 24, Beth Sawatzky (Manitoba) with 18; and Donita 
Wiebe-Neufeld (Alberta) with 17.  (Note that these and the following statistics are only for 
content that appeared in print—they do not reflect content that appeared only online.) 

As the area church with the highest population, Eastern Canada had 222 articles, followed by 
Manitoba with 166, Saskatchewan with 95, British Columbia with 80, Alberta with 52, and 
Quebec with seven.   

The subjects most frequently discussed were MC Canada with 49 articles, MC Canada Saskatoon 
2016 Assembly with 46, Future Directions with 41, Being a Faithful Church (BFC) with 30, 
Conrad Grebel University College with 24, LGBTQ issues with 24, Mennonite Central 
Committee with 23 and other MCCs, 27. Looking at the number of news releases we published: 
MC Canada got the most coverage from their news releases at 32.  MennoMedia was next in line 
with 22, then Conrad Grebel with 12, Canadian Foodgrains Bank with 9, MCC with 8, 
Mennonite World Conference with 5, CMU with 5, and other MCCs with 5.   

The subjects of letters was the highest about MC Canada with a total of 12, then the Assembly, 
11, the BFC, 11, Future Directions, 10, LGBTQ, 9, same-sex relationships, 8, 
inclusion/exclusion, 8, biblical interpretation, 8 and MCC, 5. Future Directions was the subject of 
“God at Work” most discussed, with 10 articles. Indigenous peoples was the most discussed 
subject in “God at Work in the World” with 12 articles, and music got the most attention in 
Young Voices, with 6 articles. It should be noted that the Anabaptist Mennonite Biblical 
Seminary (AMBS) gets coverage through the “Window” paid supplement, which was inserted 
two times in 2016, one a four-pager, the other an eight-pager.   
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This gives you a glimpse of what our readers are most interested in. The area churches are served 
with regular reporting by our paid correspondents. It should be noted, too, that in addition to our 
readers’ interest in indigenous relations, we carried a number of articles on Syria and refugees in 
Canada—both a topic of high interest and congregational involvement. 

Digital engagement 
Our overall goal is to offer quality content online and to continually engage our readers. 
Selected stories from the print edition appear online, along with web-only stories. We post some 
time-sensitive stories online sooner than they appear in print. 

In an ongoing positive trend, the traffic to the Canadian Mennonite website continues to 
increase. There was an increase of 18% in the number of new visitors, to a total of 93,299 in 
2016. At the end of 2016 the number of returning visitors stood at 54,369, an increase of 34% 
from 2015. At the end of December the number of sessions stood at 147,668 (increased by 24%), 
and the number of page views was at 284,029 (increased by 18%).  

More and more of our readers are accessing our online content on mobile devices and tablets. In 
2013, 83% were reading CM on their desktop. In 2016 that number was 53%, with 33% 
accessing it through mobile devices and 14% through tablets.  

In 2016, we launched the e-newsletter CM Now, as a way to invite more readers to the website. 
This regular email highlights six stories, with links to the complete stories online. CM Now is 
sent by email every other week, alternating with CM’s digital edition (24 e-newsletters a year). 
There is no cost to subscribers. We sent out the first issue of CM Now on January 22. At year 
end, there were 237 subscriptions. The average open rate was 54%. 

In terms of digital subscriptions to the biweekly print edition, we sent sample bulletin 
announcements to congregations explaining the advantages of a digital subscription. At the end 
of the year CM had 786 digital subscribers, an increase of 12% from 2015. The average open rate 
for the digital notification was 48%. 

Print Circulation 
Total print circulation, under the Every Home Plan, decreased by 600 during the year, from 
11,948 to 11,345, due mostly to a couple of congregations leaving MC Canada, others to death or 
leaving the church. When a whole congregation cancels all of its member subscriptions, our 
practice it to write a letter to the individual subscribers and offer to send it to them as a paid 
subscription 

Advertising 
Perhaps one of the most significant advertising accomplishments for 2016 is the fact that we 
gained (even if the gain was small) as opposed to losing ground. There was $133,500 in 
advertising revenue in 2016 compared to $128,300 in 2015. 
 
Most visible was the gain in the sponsored spreads and inserts category. From a marketing 
perspective, much of the work done focused on building relationships designed to bear fruit in 
months and years to come. There were meaningful increases in Schools Directory, Sponsored 
Space and Inserts and in Internet advertising. 
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Staff 
In 2016, Lisa Jacky returned from her one-year maternity leave. Natasha Krahn, a former 
employee, filled in for Lisa during her leave. Beth Downey Sawatzky succeeded Josiah Neufeld 
as our Manitoba correspondent. 

Facilities 
The past year presented no special challenges in terms of the office space. The space has served 
us well, but it is looking a bit “tired.” We anticipate doing some de-cluttering and cleaning the 
carpets. It will soon be time for some repainting. The furnace is still functioning well, but there 
always the possibility that it might need to be replaced in the near future. 
 

—Dick Benner, editor/publisher, with Ginny Hostetler, incoming executive editor 
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Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service 
 

Board of Directors as of Dec. 31, 2016 
Representing Term 
Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service 
• Lois Epp, Calgary, AB 2015�2018, first term 
 Bryce Miller, Winnipeg, MB 2015�2016, first term 
 Ally Siebert, Ottawa, ON 2016�2019, third term 
Mennonite Church Canada 
 Elmer Hildebrand, Winnipeg, MB 2016�2019, first term 
• Henry Krause, Langley, BC 2014-2017, first term 
 Doreen Martens, Oakville, ON  2016�2019, second term 
 Rod Wiens, Herschel, SK  2016�2019, first term 
Mennonite Church British Columbia 
• Linda Matties, Abbotsford, BC  2012�2015, second term 
Mennonite Church Alberta 
 vacant  
Mennonite  Church Saskatchewan 
 Larry Epp, Rosthern, SK 2016-2019, first term 
Mennonite Church Manitoba 
 Ken Reddig, Pinawa, MB 2014�2017, first term 
Mennonite Church Eastern Canada 
• Tim Reimer, Toronto, ON 2016�2019, third term 

• indicates Executive Committee of the Board 
 
 

Staff as of Dec. 31, 2016 
 

Head office Started Time 
Dick Benner, Editor/Publisher 2009 100% 
Barb Draper, Editorial Assistant 2001 40% 
Michael Hostettler, Advertising Representative 2013 40% 
Virginia Hostettler, Web Editor 2013 50% 
Lisa Jacky, Circulation/Finance 2005 80% 
Dan Johnson, Graphic Designer 2008 50% 
Ross W. Muir, Managing Editor 2005 100% 
 
Regional Correspondents/editors 
B.C. Amy Dueckman, Abbotsford 2005 20% 
Alberta: Donita Wiebe�Neufeld, Edmonton 2000 20% 
Saskatchewan:  Donna Schulz, Rosthern 2014 20% 
Manitoba:  Beth Downey Sawatzky, Winnipeg 2016 20% 
Eastern Canada:  David Rogalsky, Kitchener 2006 40% 
Will Braun, Senior Writer, Winnipeg 2011 40% 
Aaron Epp, Young Voices Co-Editor, Winnipeg 2013 40% 
   6.8FTE 
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